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Florida International University

Student Government Council

BI-MONTHLY MEETING
MINUTES RECORDED ON

NORTH MIAMI CAMPUS
MARCH 5, 1997

IN ATTENDANCE
Ms. Camille Aub, SJMC Representative
Ms. Safiya Burton, Lower Division Representative
Ms. Thania Cantave, Administrative Assistant
Mr. Jeff Dismukes, Graduate Representative
Ms. Debra Goldman, Broward Awareness Representative
Ms. Liliana Gomez, Student Services Chair
Mr. Julian Humphreys, Vice President
Ms. Sandra Jean, Representative-At-Large
Mr. Alberto Kan, Representative-At-Large
Ms. Jeannie Lacroix, School of Nursing Representative
Mr. Michael Madridejos, Finance Chair
Ms. Esther Navas, Representative-At-Large
Mr. Arthur Papillon, Jr., President
Ms. Stacia Pinnock, CUPA Representative
Ms. Ellen Plissner, Advisor
Ms. Simone Reid, Hospitality Management Representative
Ms. Joanna Wedderburn, Director of Student Lobbying

hiR 19 1997

STUDENT GOVERNMENT
ACCOUNTING

ABSENT
Ms. Zahra Burton, Lower Division Representative
Ms. Tanisha Drummond, Clerk of Council

GUESTS
Ms. Susan Bigam
Ms. Helen Ellison
Mr. Daniel J. Kerness
Ms. Vanessa McBee

CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 5:40 PM by Arthur Papillon, Jr.

Mr. Papillon, Jr. reiterated the importance of beginning the SGC meeting on time; despite the fact
that all Council members had not arrived.

As the Council did not have quorum, the minutes were not approved at this time.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT
ESTIMATES FOR BAY VISTA HALL COUNCIL
The President mentioned that three Bay Vista Hall Council meetings ago, the Council was
anticipating a report on the cost/price of estimated or expected renovations for the Residence Halls.
As of today, the Council has not received this documentation. He stated that he would like to form
a committee to address this situation. Ms. Helen Ellison asked the President to hold off on these
plans. Mr. Papillon, Jr. also assigned the Student Services Committee to handle concerns
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expressed in the Residence Halls (i.e., leaks, electrical system, security) which would be addressed
in the next Student Services Forum. He encouraged the committee chair to involve Ms. Ellen
Plissner in order to find out what was going on with this situation.

COMPLAINTS FROM STUDENTS
The President mentioned complaints received from students concerning the computer room in the
library. There is an increasing problem with printing word processing documents. Ms. Liliana
Gomez commented that the library still had plans to discontinue the current word processing
services. Mr. Papillon, Jr. stated that as the computers were purchased by Student Government
Council (for the sole purpose of student use), they must be used for word processing.

The President stated that he wants to construct a letter requesting that the hours in the trailers be
extended to perhaps 3:00 AM or 4:00 AM, for those individuals who would like to study after the
library closes. As this is a service to students, Ms. Gomez will be writing a letter to Public Safety
(Regalano) concerning this.

DEPARTURE OF DR. PANKOWSKI
Dr. Mary Pankowski is scheduled to leave North Campus in two weeks. As a result, Dr. Richard
Correnti will leave Student Affairs (University Park Campus) to take over in the interim. At this time,
Student Government has nothing planned to commemorate Dr. Pankowski. The President
suggested a formal affair involving staff and students; more information will be available at the next
SGC meeting.

HIGH SCHOOL RECRUITMENT
On Friday, March 7, 1997 North Miami Beach Senior High School will be on the North Campus. The
students have been recruited to the North Campus in an effort to improve our FTE's. The students
in attendance will be juniors and seniors who are applying to colleges and universities at this time.
Along with representatives from the Admissions Office, Student Government Council members will
be expected to speak. Additional schools for this event include:

0 Northwest Christian (March 11, 1997 at 9:00 AM)
0 Miami Country Day (March 11, 1997 at 10:30 AM)

COMMENCEMENT CEREMONY
Those Council members who are interested in volunteering for the April 30th Commencement still
have an opportunity to participate. The volunteers would be required to usher. Any student who
volunteers will receive priority on registration for the upcoming semester. Ms. Gomez volunteered
her services.

PUBLIC SAFETY REQUEST
Public Safety is requesting $12,000 for their escort program (towards the payment of personnel and
carts). For the past two or three years this has been funded through Student Government Council.
Mr. Julian Humphreys clarified whether Mr. Jesse Campbell said he would be funding such things
from parking ticket monies. Mr. Jeff Dismukes said he felt this should be funded out of the
University-Wide budget. He did not see this as a service that should be paid out of A & S fees. Ms.
Debra Goldman stated that the Council could offer an amount, but not the full $12,000. A brief
conversation continued concerning this. Mr. Papillon, Jr. stated that he would speak to Mr. Carlos
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ACCOUNT ING
Becerra concerning the University-Wide budget issue.

PARKING AND TRAFFIC COMMITTEE MEETING
The Parking and Traffic Committee meets Friday, March 7, 1997 at 10:00 AM on the University Park
Campus in the PC Building. The meeting will discuss ongoing construction as well as funding (which
will not come from A & S fees). Ms. Goldman commented that Broward campuses have no parking
lots. The President commented that there was not enough land to be allotted to FIU for this purpose.

TUITION INCREASE
Another tuition increase has been proposed of 10% at the Capitol. The President stated that
realistically, we are looking at a 7.9% increase. The Council would be informed in greater detail after
the next FSA meeting which would be held in two weeks.

MINUTES
Mr. Dismukes requested that the Council review the minutes as there were several discrepancies.
Ms. Goldman stated that she was not requesting a breakdown of funding for students per campus.
Mr. Dismukes stated that $27,000 was never discussed pertaining to our budget; this was a
sidebar...in the second paragraph, 2% of $75,000 (in the University-Wide Council budget) was never
earmarked; nothing was ever mentioned of Graduate Student Association. The Graduate Student
Programming Committee was completely separate. He asked that this portion be stricken from the
minutes. Mr. Humphreys said that the figure stated in Old Business (concerning the Graduate
Student Programming Committee) is more than we can afford at this time.

The President asked if there were any additional changes from the Council at this time. Mr.
Humphreys made a motion to accept the minutes with the expressed revisions. Ms. Goldman
seconded the motion. The vote passed unanimously.

VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT
FRESHMEN INTERNSHIP PROGRAM
Mr. Humphreys congratulated Ms. Safiya Burton and Ms. Zahra Burton on the success of the
Freshmen Internship Program. At Texas A & M University (Houston), there is a separate orientation
(for freshmen) on new college life. This year TAMU had 4,000 new students. They established "Fish
Camp" for their freshmen internship program. Mr. Humphreys commented that perhaps we could
established a similar orientation program, "Panther Camp". This could involve a retreat (possibly
at the Everglades).

STUDENT COMPLAINT
Mr. Humphreys discussed a student complaint about the need for additional lighting on the
basketball court.

DR. PANKOWSKI
Both the President and Mr. Humphreys had similar ideas on a formal commemorative banquet for
Dr. Pankowski. This will be discussed in further detail by the President.

ELECTIONS
Lastly, the Vice President encourage the Council members to urge students to vote. He also
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commented on the amount of students who ran for the Representative-At-Large positions.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
FINANCE COMMITTEE
Mr. Michael Madridejos announced that the budget passed two weeks ago. However, there was an
over allocation of $15,000. Mr. Madridejos discussed taking $1,000.00 from the Travel account.
Therefore, the Council must cut an additional $14,000 off of the present budget. A discussion
ensued among the Council members which resulted in several budget cuts. Ms. Gomez suggested
taking $3,500.00 from Student Programming Council, Student Organization Council, Wolfe
University Center and Recreational Sports. Ms. Debra Goldman made a motion to take $3,500.00
from Student Programming Council, Student Organization Council, Wolfe University Center and
Recreational Sports. Ms. Camille Aub seconded the motion. Mr. Humphreys offered a friendly
amendment to remove $1,000 out of Travel and $400 from Main Office. Ms. Goldman accepted this
amendment. Another friendly amendment was offered by Mr. Dismukes which resulted in:

$1,000.00 (Travel)
0 $7,100.00 (Wolfe University Center)
0 $3,500.00 (Student Organization Council)
0 $3,500.00 (Recreational Sports)
0 $423.00 (Main Office)

Ms. Goldman accepted this second amendment. The President called for a vote. In favor: 10 in
favor; 2 opposed (Aub, S. Burton). Vote passes.

STUDENT SERVICES COMMITTEE
Ms. Gomez reported that the computers in Minority Student Services are being used quite frequently
(a daily turnout of 40 students). However, there is no more money present in the budget and she
needed to purchase paper. Mr. Madridejos stated that $150.00 co taken out of Academic
Affairs. Mr. Humphreys made a motion to take & °w -t fUNN

j Ms. Gomez seconded the motion. The vote pIirtly. In closing,
Ms. Gomez suggested the Council go out for coffee after the SGC meeting ended.

Mr. Alberto Kan made a motion to adjourn. The meeting adjourned at 6:42 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

'4~w~4JA N ~rw~vvw'al.QlMAR 2~

Tanisha N. Drummond, Clerk of Council
Student Government Council, North Campus IDN GOVRNMENT

hA.i CCOUTNG
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Florida International University

Student Government Council

BI-MONTHLY MEETING NORTH MIAMI CAMPUS
MINUTES RECORDED ON MARCH 5, 1997
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Ms. Camille Aub, SJMC Representative
Ms. Safiya Burton, Lower Division Representative
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Mr. Jeff Dismukes, Graduate Representative
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Ms. Liliana Gomez, Student Services Chair
Mr. Julian Humphreys, Vice President
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Mr. Alberto Kan, Representative-At-Large
Ms. Jeannie Lacroix, School of Nursing Representative
Mr. Michael Madridejos, Finance Chair
Ms. Esther Navas, Representative-At-Large
Mr. Arthur Papillon, Jr., President
Ms. Stacia Pinnock, CUPA Representative
Ms. Ellen Plissner, Advisor
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ABSENT
Ms. Zahra Burton, Lower Division Representative
Ms. Tanisha Drummond, Clerk of Council

GUESTS
Ms. Susan Bigam
Ms. Helen Ellison
Mr. Daniel J. Kerness
Ms. Vanessa McBee

CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 5:40 PM by Arthur Papillon, Jr.

Mr. Papillon, Jr. reiterated the importance of beginning the SGC meeting on time; despite the fact
that all Council members had not arrived.

As the Council did not have quorum, the minutes were not approved at this time.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT
ESTIMATES FOR BAY VISTA HALL COUNCIL
The President mentioned that three Bay Vista Hall Council meetings ago, the Council was
anticipating a report on the cost/price of estimated or expected renovations for the Residence Halls.
As of today, the Council has not received this documentation. He stated that he would like to form
a committee to address this situation. Ms. Helen Ellison asked the President to hold off on these
plans. Mr. Papillon, Jr. also assigned the Student Services Committee to handle concerns
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expressed in the Residence Halls (i.e., leaks, electrical system, security) which would be addressed
in the next Student Services Forum. He encouraged the committee chair to involve Ms. Ellen
Plissner in order to find out what was going on with this situation.

COMPLAINTS FROM STUDENTS
The President mentioned complaints received from students concerning the computer room in the
library. There is an increasing problem with printing word processing documents. Ms. Liliana
Gomez commented that the library still had plans to discontinue the current word processing
services. Mr. Papillon, Jr. stated that as the computers were purchased by Student Government
Council (for the sole purpose of student use), they must be used for word processing.

The President stated that he wants to construct a letter requesting that the hours in the trailers be
extended to perhaps 3:00 AM or 4:00 AM, for those individuals who would like to study after the
library closes. As this is a service to students, Ms. Gomez will be writing a letter to Public Safety
(Regalano) concerning this.

DEPARTURE OF DR. PANKOWSKI
Dr. Mary Pankowski is scheduled to leave North Campus in two weeks. As a result, Dr. Richard
Correnti will leave Student Affairs (University Park Campus) to take over in the interim. At this time,
Student Government has nothing planned to commemorate Dr. Pankowski. The President
suggested a formal affair involving staff and students; more information will be available at the next
SGC meeting.

HIGH SCHOOL RECRUITMENT
On Friday, March 7, 1997 North Miami Beach Senior High School will be on the North Campus. The
students have been recruited to the North Campus in an effort to improve our FTE's. The students
in attendance will be juniors and seniors who are applying to colleges and universities at this time.
Along with representatives from the Admissions Office, Student Government Council members will
be expected to speak. Additional schools for this event include:

Q Northwest Christian (March 11, 1997 at 9:00 AM)
Q Miami Country Day (March 11, 1997 at 10:30 AM)

COMMENCEMENT CEREMONY
Those Council members who are interested in volunteering for the April 30th Commencement still
have an opportunity to participate. The volunteers would be required to usher. Any student who
volunteers will receive priority on registration for the upcoming semester. Ms. Gomez volunteered
her services.

PUBLIC SAFETY REQUEST
Public Safety is requesting $12,000 for their escort program (towards the payment of personnel and
carts). For the past two or three years this has been funded through Student Government Council.
Mr. Julian Humphreys clarified whether Mr. Jesse Campbell said he would be funding such things
from parking ticket monies. Mr. Jeff Dismukes said he felt this should be funded out of the
University-Wide budget. He did not see this as a service that should be paid out of A & S fees. Ms.
Debra Goldman stated that the Council could offer an amount, but not the full $12,000. A brief
conversation continued concerning this. Mr. Papillon, Jr. stated that he would speak to Mr. Carlos
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Becerra concerning the University-Wide budget issue.

PARKING AND TRAFFIC COMMITTEE MEETING
The Parking and Traffic Committee meets Friday, March 7, 1997 at 10:00 AM on the University Park
Campus in the PC Building. The meeting will discuss ongoing construction as well as funding (which
will not come from A & S fees). Ms. Goldman commented that Broward campuses have no parking
lots. The President commented that there was not enough land to be allotted to FlU for this purpose.

TUITION INCREASE
Another tuition increase has been proposed of 10% at the Capitol. The President stated that
realistically, we are looking at a 7.9% increase. The Council would be informed in greater detail after
the next FSA meeting which would be held in two weeks.

MINUTES
Mr. Dismukes requested that the Council review the minutes as there were several discrepancies.
Ms. Goldman stated that she was not requesting a breakdown of funding for students per campus.
Mr. Dismukes stated that $27,000 was never discussed pertaining to our budget; this was a
sidebar...in the second paragraph, 2% of $75,000 (in the University-Wide Council budget) was never
earmarked; nothing was ever mentioned of Graduate Student Association. The Graduate Student
Programming Committee was completely separate. He asked that this portion be stricken from the
minutes. Mr. Humphreys said that the figure stated in Old Business (concerning the Graduate
Student Programming Committee) is more than we can afford at this time.

The President asked if there were any additional changes from the Council at this time. Mr.
Humphreys made a motion to accept the minutes with the expressed revisions. Ms. Goldman
seconded the motion. The vote passed unanimously.

VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT
FRESHMEN INTERNSHIP PROGRAM
Mr. Humphreys congratulated Ms. Safiya Burton and Ms. Zahra Burton on the success of the
Freshmen Intemship Program. At Texas A & M University (Houston), there is a separate orientation
(for freshmen) on new college life. This year TAMU had 4,000 new students. They established "Fish
Camp" for their freshmen internship program. Mr. Humphreys commented that perhaps we could
established a similar orientation program, "Panther Camp". This could involve a retreat (possibly
at the Everglades).

STUDENT COMPLAINT
Mr. Humphreys discussed a student complaint about the need for additional lighting on the
basketball court.

DR. PANKOWSKI
Both the President and Mr. Humphreys had similar ideas on a formal commemorative banquet for
Dr. Pankowski. This will be discussed in further detail by the President.

ELECTIONS
Lastly, the Vice President encourage the Council members to urge students to vote. He also
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commented on the amount of students who ran for the Representative-At-Large positions.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
FINANCE COMMITTEE
Mr. Michael Madridejos announced that the budget passed two weeks ago. However, there was an
over allocation of $15,000. Mr. Madridejos discussed taking $1,000.00 from the Travel account.
Therefore, the Council must cut an additional $14,000 off of the present budget. A discussion
ensued among the Council members which resulted in several budget cuts. Ms. Gomez suggested
taking $3,500.00 from Student Programming Council, Student Organization Council, Wolfe
University Center and Recreational Sports. Ms. Debra Goldman made a motion to take $3,500.00
from Student Programming Council, Student Organization Council, Wolfe University Center and
Recreational Sports. Ms. Camille Aub seconded the motion. Mr. Humphreys offered a friendly
amendment to remove $1,000 out of Travel and $400 from Main Office. Ms. Goldman accepted this
amendment. Another friendly amendment was offered by Mr. Dismukes which resulted in:

0 $1,000.00 (Travel)
0 $7,100.00 (Wolfe University Center)
O $3,500.00 (Student Organization Council)
0 $3,500.00 (Recreational Sports)
0 $423.00 (Main Office)

Ms. Goldman accepted this second amendment. The President called for a vote. In favor: 10 in
favor; 2 opposed (Aub, S. Burton). Vote passes.

STUDENT SERVICES COMMITTEE
Ms. Gomez reported that the computers in Minority Student Services are being used quite frequently
(a daily turnout of 40 students). However, there is no more money present in the budget and she
needed to purchase paper. Mr. Madridejos stated that $150.00 could be taken out of Academic
Affairs. Mr. Humphreys made a motion to take $150.00 out of the Academic Affairs budget for the
purchase of paper. Ms. Gomez seconded the motion. The vote passed unanimously. In closing,
Ms. Gomez suggested the Council go out for coffee after the SGC meeting ended.

Mr. Alberto Kan made a motion to adjourn. The meeting adjourned at 6:42 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Mwh6 N . Prfl4voMI3Mf
Tanisha N. Drummond, Clerk of Council
Student Government Council, North Campus
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